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COLA Board of Directors Meeting

4/3/2005

Army Burroughs, the President, called the meeting to order at 3PM.  

Officers attending were:  President, Army Burroughs, Treasurer, Tom Nyman, Vice President, Bill Malthouse, and Secretary, Nancy Malthouse.  Board members attending were: Tom Wick and Linde Beggs.  Member at Large attending was Joe Madigan.

Secretary Read Minutes

Army Burroughs asked the Secretary to read the minutes from the last Cola Board of Directors Meeting on May 16, 2004.  After the secretary read the minutes, 

Tom moved to strike the discussion of Bazanella and Lloyd’s property at the end of the cul-de-sac since the minutes references to ownership of the lots was incorrect and no action was taken in any case.  Bill seconded the motion. The minutes were approved as amended.

Old Business 

Lot cutting

James Barfield will continue cutting the common area. 

Tom reviewed the issues on lot cutting.  There are:

1. What do we do if lots don’t get cut after we send them a letter to cut their grass?

2. Is there a county regulation on grass cutting? 

3. How many times does the grass need to be cut? (once in the summer)

4. If we cut the grass, how do we get lot owners to pay for cutting their grass?

According to Tom, this year, there should be two bills sent out with the dues for two lots that COLA cut that didn’t pay last year.  Bill disagreed, asserting that he had paid for them since he didn’t send out the bills timely last year.  Tom agreed the bills were paid, but said that wasn’t fair to Bill, but Bill again pointed out that this would be the best approach to ignore billing lot owners for last year’s grass cutting since the lot owners hadn’t been notified that they are responsible for grass cutting yet.  Bill said the plan this year was that lot owners would be required to cut their grass or pay the association for cutting their grass.  Bill said he will send out a reminder this year with the dues: “This year the lot owners will be reminded the tall grass is unsightly and is a fire hazard and that they are responsible for cutting their grass; and if they don’t cut their grass, the Association will cut their grass and bill them for it. 

Army said he looked into whether there was a county ordinance and there is no ordinance. Army suggested since there are only a few lots, that we put a reminder in the dues notices for the relevant owners who need to cut their grass.  

Army said lot number 1 and lot number 2 are now split.  Pete still owns lot 1, but lot 2 was sold to Edward M. Thomas and Amy W. Wright, 67 Virginia Way, Mineral, VA.

Treasurer Presented the 2004 Treasurer’s Report

Tom Nyman handed out the Treasurer’s report (printed on yellow paper). It has two items: 1). Financial Report for 2004 and 2) Budget for 2005. The secretary asked about the Association reserve account and whether it was an interest bearing account.  Tom clarified that it wasn’t an interest bearing account, and it wasn’t actually a separate account.  He said it was only maintained on paper as a separate account.  Tom said it was really our balance in the checking account.  He reported on the balance at the end of the year so we can track unusual expenditures that are paid for from the reserve account.

Tom moved to adopt the Financial Report for 2004. The Financial Report was accepted.  

The Treasurer also presented the Checkbook Register Report for 2004.  The members accepted the report.

Treasurer Presented the 2005 Budget for Approval

Tom Nyman presented the Budget for 2005.  Bill moved adoption of the 2005 Budget as presented.  The 2005 Budget was approved.  The Budget is attached to the final file copy of the minutes.

Election of Officers

Tom and Bill had a difference in their records of who should be up for election this year.  Tom presented a summary of who had previously been on the BOD in which years.  Tom concluded that Nyman, Yarnall and Burroughs are up for reelection this year. Everyone agreed that this was the correct list. Director position 1, 2, and 3 are up for re-election this year.  If we elect those three people, then we have Malthouse, Malthouse, Beggs and Wick continuing to serve for the remainder of their one-year term and no other openings on the BOD.  I.e., one of us has to serve as President.

Bill’s opinion is that the President should be a full time resident to be available if problems arise that need quick response time.

Tom said one of the Directors elected by the Directors serves as President of the Directors.  Bill asked if we could bring in a new person to be an officer that was not one of the seven members of the BOD.  Tom said no, not by our rules.  Bill said he or Nancy could drop off the BOD if that made sense to make room for a new person so we could come up with the best person to be President.

Tom suggested we are looking for a Vice President with the agreement that the VP would ascend to the Presidency in a couple of years.  

Steve and Donna Jenkins and Chris Townes seem interested in what is going on.  They haven’t expressed a desire so far.. 

The Secretary asked if we could increase the number of members of the BOD.  Tom replied that currently we have 7 on the BOD and 1 Member at Large.  We could propose to increase the BOD to 9 and 1 Member at Large.  If we want to change the Bylaws to increase the number of BOD members, that proposal would have to be presented to the General Membership.  The General Membership Meeting is May 22 so that could be done. Tom said we need a 30 day warning to people that that issue will be on the agenda.

Tom explained that election of a President was an internal matter: that anytime the President could step down and the BOD would have to fill the position.  Bill suggested that he could take over the Presidency, leave the VP position open, and expand the BOD.

Nancy asked if we were considering a term of office from Jan 31 to May 22 and then we would elect someone else or a term of now through the next two years?  The position is actually an assignment we need to fill right now. Bill suggested that he could serve as President for as long as the BOD desired and expand the BOD to 9 members and 1 Member at Large.

Tom suggested that we should ask if Don Yarnall wants to continue or not.  Army phoned Don in Florida.  Don said he would be back in 3 weeks, but he didn’t want to continue on the BOD.  Army moved to accept Don Yarnall’s resignation from the BOD. The motion passed.

Tom moved to accept Army’s resignation as President.  The motion passed.

Tom brought up the next question of who do we want to approach to fill the interim vacant position on the BOD?  Tom suggested that Steve Jenkins seems open minded and would be a good choice.  Bill suggested nominating someone to talk to Steve.  

Nancy asked Tom if he was willing to stay on as Treasurer.  Tom said he was willing to continue.  Bill also said he was willing to serve as President. 

Tom moved that Joe Madigan be promoted to full BOD member to fill the vacancy created by Don Yarnall’s resignation.  The motion passed.

Tom moved to accept Bill Malthouse as our new President.  The motion passed.

In summary, we have a BOD vacancy and a VP vacancy.  Bill moved that we operate without a VP until we fill the BOD vacancy in a normal BOD election process.  The motion passed.  

Nancy moved that we increase the BOD by two people.  The motion passed.  

This would be announced in the General Membership Meeting.  Bill asked what quorum requirements are for a Bylaw amendment. Tom said he would have to research that, but he thought it was 50%.

Boat Slip Reservations

Steve and Donna Jenkins want to reserve a boat slip.  Army said they have paid $100.00 already and he has put up a sign on their slip.  Tom suggested adding a little slip to the COLA bills this year to add $100.00 to the bill if you want to reserve a slip this year.

Memo from Lloyd

Army read a letter from Mr. Lloyd describing his plan to subdivide his land adjacent to property that belongs to Mr. Bazanella and the COLA Common Area.  According to Mr. Lloyd’s letter, he has been unable to reach an agreement with Mr. Bazanella to acquire some of his property to develop a right of way to access his property.  Due to this difficulty with Mr. Bazanella, he is forced to use a mechanism called a “Family Division” of his land that will allow him to sell one lot this year and wait five years to sell the remaining three lots. This activity has no impact on the Association.

Tom brought up the subject of how to allocate lot dues now to Mr. Lloyd.  Previously, COLA has been charging Mr. Lloyd regular dues, $75.00/lot.  Now that the lot is subdivided, and has a road for access, we don’t want the new lot owners to think they all get to use the COLA common area free.  Tom proposed that we cease charging Lloyd the $75.00 for Lot B, and if any of his new lot owners are interested in joining COLA, that they could become Association members.  

Bill mentioned that we could charge the new lot owner $75.00 and charge Mr. Lloyd $75.00 since he still owns the remaining three lots and could use the Common Area if he wanted to.  Tom said that from a technical standpoint, the lettered lots are treated differently from the numbered lots.  From a legal standpoint, if he complained, we really shouldn’t be charging him dues.  

Bill brought up the issue of whether adding four more lots to COLA would negatively affect our required percentage of having 51% of lot owners turn over their rights to the common area to COLA.  Tom said that would push 51% up from 58 to 62 lots; then we would need 31.  However, we already have 33, so we’re over the 51% now.  So there is no problem with adding 4 more lots and their owners to the association’s number of lots and owners.  However, Army mentioned that they don’t have a common area in their deed, so they can’t urn over their deed to the common area to COLA.  Tom said that Army was correct.  Technically, we have to keep the possibility open of having 70 lots in the Common Area, but those lots are in the parcel across 522.  

Tom’s summary of this discussion is that lot owners of the new subdivision don’t have a deed to a part of our common area, so in the future, when they may want to join, we need to have a discussion about what type of members we want them to be; voters, associate members, protected by our insurance or what.

Tom moved that we cease charging Lloyd for Lot B this year and explain that the reason for that is to provide the opportunity to his new lot owners to approach us about joining the association at some future date to be able to enjoy the privileges of being COLA members.  The motion passed.  

Lot 18 Sale and Proposed Building Plans

Army brought up the next topic of lot 18. The new owners had provided their building plans.  They wanted to build a garage apartment first and build a house later.  Their plans were turned down because it wasn’t acceptable according to our covenants because a garage can’t be accepted as living space.  Bell mentioned also that it didn’t have enough living area.  Also, Bill mentioned that Louisa County also wouldn’t allow a lot to have two structures with a kitchen because some lot owners wanted to do that to provide some rental property.

Tom brought up the subject of the home on lot 48 that many residents were concerned might not meet our covenants.  A short discussion ensued on the previous BOD and GMM discussion of our covenants and the GMM motion to establish a Covenant Committee to work on the covenants and create a document that contains clarifications of terms in the covenants.  The committee chair was Frank Potts.  The BOD decided to request a report from Frank Potts on whatever his Covenant Committee has done.

New Business

Purpose and Principles

Tom discussed a paper titled “Purpose and Principles” that he had created on the purpose of membership in the Association to have some BOD statements on the fundamental notion of what COLA dues covers if someone challenges whether or not COLA can charge dues. Bill was concerned that there were incorrect statements in the paper that stated that all our dues were used for maintenance of the Common Area. So the BOD members decided to redline the document to eliminate that issue and improve the draft.

Date for GMM 

The date for the GMM is Sat May 21 at 10AM in the COLA Common Area.

Bill will write a newsletter discussing the proposed increase in the COLA BOD membership to nine people.

Tom will approach Steve and Donna Jenkins about being on the BOD and chat with them about being Vice President.

Adjourn

The BOD Meeting adjourned at 4:30

Respectfully Submitted May 20, 2005

Nancy Malthouse, COLA Secretary
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